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APM18/01
1. Introduction by Chairman of Little Marlow Parish Council

The Chairman welcomed all attendees to the Annual Parish Meeting - including Chairman of the local resident associations, Councillors and Parishioners.  

APM18/02
2. Apologies for Absence

Parish Councillors Vivien Morton, Phil Emmett, Geoff Fitchew.
PS615 Robin Hughes, Mr and Mrs Barclay, Glenda Barrett (Little Marlow and Well End WI) Mr and Mrs D Brown.
APM18/03
3. Geoffrey Moss Memorial Bowl Rose Bowl Presentation
Geoffrey Moss was a former County Councillor and Chairman of the Parish Council from 1975-1980. He gave this rose bowl to the Parish Council and asked them to present it annually to any resident of Little Marlow who in the opinion of the Parish Council had given outstanding service to the community. Nominations are made by Councillors and the person with the most votes is awarded the bowl. It gives me great pleasure to announce that the Council has decided to award the Geoffrey Moss Memorial Rose Bowl this year to David Brown in recognition of all that he has done – and continues to do - in the service of this Parish. Unfortunately, David is unable to be with us this evening but I would nevertheless like to read out the citation. We hope that he will be able to attend one of our Parish Council meetings so that we can present the bowl to him. 

David is an active member of the Coldmoorholm Residents’ Association and one of the duties he has willingly taken on is helping to maintain the car park on Coldmoorholm Lane. The Parish Council would not have been in a position to take on the car park when Bucks CC threatened to close it had the Residents’ Association not offered to maintain it. The Residents’ Association was only able to make this offer because of residents like David. Therefore, thanks to David and his fellow residents not only has the car park been kept open, but it has also been kept in pristine condition. 

I am told that David is well plugged in to everything that is going on in Coldmoorholm Lane and as a result is an excellent person to have on the local Neighbourhood Watch Team. Thanks to his vigilance residents in Coldmoorholme Lane feel much more secure. They also know that he is a neighbour on whom they can call if they need any assistance. 

David is often to be seen walking the local paths carrying a litter-picker. It is not only Coldmoorholm Lane that benefits from his care for the environment as one is just as likely to meet him around Spade Oak Lake or along the Thames Path. 

I am sure that many of you have admired the daffodils on Coldmoorholm Lane but did you know that these were planted by David? Just another example of how David takes care of his neighbourhood. And keep an eye on the paddock on the right at the end of Coldmoorholm Lane because there should be a fine display of wild flowers in the summer – again thanks to David.

That was just a brief summary of the outstanding service David has given to our local community. I am confident that you will agree that he is a very deserving recipient of the memorial rose bowl. 

APM18/04
4. Minutes of previous meeting held on Friday 19th May 2018
With a few minor amendments, the Minutes of the last meeting were RESOLVED.
APM18/05
5. Annual Report given by Chairman of Little Marlow Parish Council – Mrs Valerie Brownridge
It is my pleasure to present my third report to you as Chairman of Little Marlow Parish Council. 

The full Parish Council has met 9 times since our last Annual Parish Meeting. In addition to attending those meetings and numerous sub-committee meetings, your Parish Councillors have also spent a good deal of time representing the Council and therefore you, the parishioners, at meetings of other local organisations and public bodies which deal with issues affecting our Parish. As a Council we try to keep abreast of all the changes happening in local government and more widely which impact on the work of the Council. The Clerk and Councillors have therefore attended training and briefings on a range of issues including GDPR, the Local Plan, planning more generally and the proposals put forward by Bucks CC and the four District Councils respectively for major changes to local government in Bucks.

We have again produced two newsletters this year and are continuing to draw our net more widely to include articles and photos from local organisations. It is now a year since we revamped our website. I hope that you are finding it more user friendly and a good source of information about what is going on in the Parish and the wider community and of course what your Parish Council is up to. 

We are fortunate that even though we are a relatively small Council we own a number of assets which benefit the community, bring in an income but also of course require maintenance and can take up a lot of the Clerk’s and Councillors’ time. They therefore feature among our main areas of activity during the past year:

Abbotsbrook Hall

I hope that you have noticed some improvement to both the inside and outside of the Hall. We used the services of the Thames Valley Community Payback scheme. Although progress was slower than we would have liked they have done a good job, particularly on the railings and the exterior paintwork. [Our latest improvement has been the new curtains.] We have also had new fire and emergency signage and lighting installed here and at the Pavilion. I would like to take this opportunity to thank our Hirings Administrator, Christine Samuels, for dealing with Hall bookings on our behalf, and our caretaker, Peter Samuels for all his hard work. 

Pavilion and Recreation Ground

Following all the problems we had last year with our heating, we bit the bullet and had a new heating system installed in August which has been much appreciated by the users of the hall. Those of you who attend our Parish Council meetings will be aware that we have had a number of discussions about the refurbishment of the Pavilion. We have drawn up a list of work which includes internal and external decoration, improving access to the loft, sanding and sealing the hall floor, improving the kitchen, installing display boards in the hall and improving storage for chairs and tables. Councillors agreed that we should apply to the Public Works Laon Board for a loan of £20,000 to cover the costs of the refurbishment. One of the requirements of the loan is that we seek the views of parishioners. Details of how to do this are given in the newsletter and on our website. Our major investment in the recreation ground this year was the purchase of the Brig, which has proved to be a popular addition to our playground equipment. Speaking of the recreation ground, I should like to thank Richard Tedham for all he does to keep the ground in such excellent condition. 

Burial Ground

We have created a new area for infant interments. We recently carried out a further “topple test” on the memorial stones and have identified a number in the new part of the cemetery which are unsafe. We have laid down these stones and are trying to contact the families to ask them if they wish to arrange to have their stones repaired. I am delighted to report that we have finally cleared the old waste disposal area at the cemetery and now have a new waste bin which is emptied weekly.    

Roads and road safety

The Council arranged for the footpath from Abbey Road to Chalklands to be cleared which has made the road safer for pedestrians. We have also committed funds to a speed review in Little Marlow village as part of an attempt to have the speed limit reduced from 30mph to 20mph and to improving the exit from the Athletics Track onto Westhorpe Lane. We have obtained matching funding for these projects from the Local Area Forum.  
Allotments

We did a lot of work on the allotments in 2016/17 so we have had less to do this year but we have moved the tap! I would like to thank our allotments warden, Jane Vincent, for all her efforts to help maintain the allotments and find new plot-holders. 

Athletics Track

The Parish Council has continued to work with Active-in who have been operating the Track on behalf of Adventure Learning Foundation. You may be aware that Serco Leisure which runs the Bisham Abbey National Sports Centre has recently taken over the running of the Athletics Track from ALF. We were hoping to have a representative of Serco with us this evening to update us on the latest developments but they have told us that as they are still in a transition period it would be premature to give a report this evening, but they have promised to set up an alternative meeting with the Council at a later date. 

General

I mentioned in my report last year that one of the requirements of being a Quality Award Council is that we have to draw up an Action Plan setting out the Parish Council’s objectives for the coming year. This not only helps us to set our priorities but also lets you, the parishioners, see what these priorities are and enables you to hold us to account at the end of the year. We reviewed our 2017/18 Action Plan at a recent Council meeting and I am pleased to report that we have met most of our objectives. The Council also agreed our new Action Plan for 2018/19. There are copies available here this evening. The new Plan is also on the website.

The Parish Council is continuing to carry out the grass cutting and other work which Bucks County Council devolved to us in 2015. You will find a report on devolved services in your papers. I should like to take this opportunity to thank our two contractors, Greg Taylor and Steve Rogers, for the excellent work they do maintaining the Parish open spaces and the burial ground. 

We have again undertaken work on the trees in the burial ground, the recreation ground and Abbotsbrook Hall as part of our tree maintenance plan. 

I reported last year that we had obtained a grant for £3000 to improve the Spade Oak Car Park. Two new soakaways have now been put in and the car park area increased. We continue to be extremely grateful to the volunteers from Coldmoorholm Lane who have kindly maintained the car-park throughout the year.

Parish Councils are the lowest tier in local government and as your elected representatives, it is important that we speak up on your behalf about local issues. One of the issues which took up a lot of the Council’s time this year was the King’s Head pub. This will be covered in the planning report. 

Many of you will be aware that the Spade Oak Quarry and the field off Coldmoorholme Lane have been sold. We were concerned about the Permissive Path around Spade Oak lake which is covered by an agreement between Lafarge and the Parish Council. We wrote to Tarmac before the sale to make sure that prospective purchasers were made aware of the Permissive Path Agreement. We have since written to the new owners but have not yet had a response. 

Like all other public bodies and organisations, we have been grappling with the implications of the new Data Protection Regulations which are due to come into force on 25 May. Thanks to a huge amount of work on the part of our Clerk as well as the engagement of our Councillors we are confident that we will be compliant with the new legislation when it comes into force. 

We continued to follow developments on the draft Local Plan for Wycombe District. for the period 2017-33. We submitted comments to WDC supporting the policies in the final version of the Plan relating to the the Little Marlow Lakes Country Park and the Westhorpe site, particularly its retention in the Green Belt and non-inclusion among the proposed areas suitable for development. We also expressed concern about the policies relating to the proposed development at Hollands Farm. The Plan has now been submitted to the Inspectorate.

The Parish Council has been represented at various meetings about Bucks County Council’s proposal to replace BCC and the four District Councils with a single Council and the four District Councils’ counter-proposal to replace them with two Councils. The issue was also discussed a number of times at Council meetings. Following the announcement by the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government that he was “minded to” abolish the existing County Council and District Councils and create one single unitary Council for the whole of Bucks, the Council has written to the Secretary of State to express our concern about his intended course of action. We pointed out that given all the uncertainty and confusion surrounding Brexit and the effect this is already having on business, investment, employment and the provision of health and care services, this is not the right time to make a major change to the structure of local Government in Buckinghamshire. We therefore proposed that the status quo be maintained for a minimum of 5 years and that the structure of local government in Buckinghamshire should be revisited once the implications of Brexit had been worked through. We also said that any new process should involve more thorough consultation with Town and Parish Councils and much greater thought being given to their future roles and responsibilities and how they would fit into any new structure of local government. The deadline for submitting views is 25 May so you still have time to write in with your views. I would urge you to do so. The future of local government in Bucks affects us all. 

You will be pleased to know that I am almost finished. I have left one of the most important elements of my report till last and that is my vote of thanks. I know that I said this last year, but I think it bears saying again. We are really lucky to have two active Residents’ Associations in this Parish. I should therefore like to thank the Chairmen of the two Associations, Jason Downes and Richard Boas, for all their support and co-operation. We are also very fortunate to have County and District Councillors who take a close interest in our Parish and who are always willing to fight our corner. I should therefore like to thank County and District Councillor David Watson and District Councillors David Johncock and John Savage for all they do for us. But my biggest thanks go to my fellow Parish Councillors for all the service they have given to the Parish Council and the wider community throughout the year. They really are a great team. I don’t think they always get the recognition they deserve for all they do. And last but not least, I would like to thank Emma Marsden, who is a clerk in a million! The role of a clerk is becoming more and more demanding but Emma just rises to all the new challenges and responsibilities thrown at her. She is a tremendous support to me and all the Councillors. With all these great people, it is not surprising that our Parish Council has had another successful year. I hope you agree! 

APM17/06

9. Thames Valley Police – PSCO M Rackstraw and PSCO Stephen Watkins
By permission of the Chairman, the report from TVP was brought forward as they were on duty and with Pub in the Park in Marlow and the Royal Wedding.
The Police confirmed that the Marlow Police station will be up and running again from August.  

Burglaries from properties in the area where less than 10.

Continuing problem with moped and motor cross bikes riding through footpaths and over private land.  Very difficult to catch these offenders but urge parishioners to report any sighting to the police.
Proactive stance on illegal traveller incursions.  Hot spots were identified and prevention teams ensured vulnerable land was suitably protected.  

There has been a number of cars which have been broken into to steal valuable items which have been left on display – such as laptops, mobiles and handbags.  The Police undertook some surveillance and put a number of notices on cars warning drivers that they were putting their possessions at risk. 

APM18/07
6 Financial Report
ANNUAL ACCOUNTS

Presented by Cllr Acres.  Councillor Acres is the Chairman of the budget committee and outlined significant expenditure in 2017/19. 

The biggest expenditure was The Brig – a new piece of play equipment for the recreation ground.  Plans were in place to apply to the Public Works Loan Board for finance to undertake a refurbishment of The Pavilion.

	
	Income
	Expenditure

	Abbotsbrook Hall
	£12,389
	£14,391

	Allotments
	£836
	£948

	Burial Ground
	£24,663
	£14,055

	Pavilion / Recreation Grd
	£5,468
	£18,547

	Street Lighting
	-
	£3,719

	Precept
	£48,055
	-

	Devolved Services
	£1,767
	£3,345

	Grants
	£
	£384

	Administration
	£388.00
	£33,102

	Full Council to 31st March 2016
	£93,567
	£92,035


Little Marlow Parish Council Bank Accounts – 31st March 2018
	Current Account
	£217.22

	Precept Account
	£16,048.30

	Petty Cash
	£236.12

	Reserves Account
	£44,104.45


APM18/08 
7. Planning Report
Unfortunately, Cllr Emmett was unable to attend the meeting, the Clerk read the following report.
A fairly quiet year as far as planning was concerned apart from the controversial application for the Kings Head pub that was, thankfully refused at committee.

We had 21 full permissions and 22 tree permissions granted together with 6 “others” which include signs etc.

Plus the biggest development locally which we fully supported being the conversion of Westhorpe House and buildings to 33 quality flats.

We will have to watch carefully the area this side of the A404 because many elements in Marlow town are pushing to extend into our district and once started where would it stop, we have seen that WDC are happy to grant themselves permission to do what none of the rest of us would be allowed to and then not enforce on conditions set (footpaths and cycle track)

Cllr P Emmett
APM18/09 
8. Report from Rt Hon Dominic Grieve MP QC
Mr Grieve thanked the Parish Council for the invitation to attend the meeting.  In regards to local issues, his post bag was very quiet with issues relating to Thames Water Sewerage Plant in Little Marlow.  There also seems to be a reduction in issues relating to noise which was good to hear.

The majority of the correspondence received recently has been constituents concerned about the proposed Unitary changes in Buckinghamshire.  Of the letters received about 95% were in favour for two tier system, not a single unitary authority.  Mr Grieve noted that LMPC were in favour of remaining with the status quo as they had concerns about Brexit legislation.  He felt that this was not an option as there are definite merits in re-defining the number of District Councils currently operating in Buckinghamshire. There were benefits financially and operationally as it made easier for constituents to call one number rather than multiple contacts.  Mr Grieve did fully accept that there would be issues with planning and planning enforcement, as it is advantageous to have local knowledge in planning.
There is a lot of support two unitary authorities in the Southern part of the County where is would work well.  Unfortunately, Aylesbury Vale District Council doesn’t have the population numbers to meet the criteria for a single unitary authority – even with the scheduled expansion.  Ideally AVDC would merge with Milton Keynes but both authorities have made it clear that this isn’t an option for them.
The new Secretary of State will need to re-look at the minded decision from the previous Secretary of State – Sajid David and decide whether this decision still stands.
APM18/10
10. Speaker – Athletics Track
The Athletics Track Management is changing from ALF to SERCO.  As they were still in their transition phase, it was felt that it was too soon to have a formal presentation.
APM18/10

11. Other Matters

Cllr Downes gave information that the Kings Head is re-opening and hopefully will be ready by June 2018.
Signed:
………………………………………………………………….



Chairman of the Council

Date:

…………………………………………………………………..
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